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Town of Surf City

Regular Council Meeting Minutes

August 2, 2005
Mayor Guy called the regular monthly meeting of the Surf City Town Council to order at 7:00 p.m.  Councilman Medlin gave the invocation, and Councilman Curley led the Pledge of Allegiance. Also present for the meeting were Mayor Pro Tem Albury, Councilmen Helms and Fowler, Attorney Charles Lanier, Town Manager J. Michael Moore, Finance Clerk Jane Kirk and Town Clerk Patricia Arnold. 

Approval of Minutes
Minutes of the July 5, 2005 Regular Meeting were recommended for approval by Town Attorney Charles Lanier. Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Albury and seconded by Councilman Fowler to approve as presented and was carried unanimously.

Minutes of the July 25, 2005 Special Meeting were recommended for approval by Town Attorney Charles Lanier. Motion was made by Councilman Fowler and seconded by Councilman Helms to approve as presented and was carried unanimously.

Beautification and Appearance Recognitions

Mayor Guy announced the recipients of the Beautification and Appearance Committee’s Awards for August 2005.  Home of the Month for August 2005 owned by Timothy Horner is located at 1121 S. Shore Drive. Business of the Month for August 2005 is Island Traders located at 303 S. Topsail Drive.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:08 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on satellite annexation of .925 acres located at 1830 NC Hwy 210 and is owned by Duane Martin.

Manager Moore stated that the Town received a request for voluntary annexation of property located at 1830 NC Hwy 20 belonging to Duane Martin of .925 acres.  Petition was submitted to the clerk and the clerk did do her certificate of sufficiency on July 25, 2005. The Planning Board recommends that if this property is annexed that it would be zoned at R-10.

No public comment.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:10 P.M.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to approve the satellite annexation of .925 acres located at 1830 NC Hwy 210, owned by Duane Martin and to set the zoning that was recommended by the Planning Board to R-10. Councilman Helms seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:11 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on satellite annexation of .98 acres located on Hwy 50 and Millcreek Road and is owned by James Asbury.

Manager Moore stated that the Town received a request for voluntary annexation of property located on Hwy 50 and Millcreek Rd. belonging to James Asbury of .98 acres.  Petition was submitted to the clerk and the clerk did do her certificate of sufficiency on July 25, 2005. The Planning Board recommends that if this property is annexed that it would be zoned at NB Neighborhood Business.

No public comment.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:13 P.M.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to approve the satellite annexation of .98 acres located on Hwy 50 and Millcreek Road and is owned by James Asbury and set the zoning that was recommended by the Planning Board to NB Neighborhood Business. Councilman Helms seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:14 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on satellite annexation of 68.459 acres located on Hwy 210.

Manager Moore stated that the Town received a request for voluntary annexation of property located on Hwy 210 belonging to DCNC NC I, LLC of 68.459 acres.  Petition was submitted to the clerk and the clerk did do her certificate of sufficiency on July 25, 2005. The Planning Board recommends that if this property is annexed that it would be zoned at R-10.

Dorothy Royal, 521 Atkinson Point Rd., asked where this property was located.

Planner Rademacher stated that the property was off Hwy 210 and showed her on the wall map.

Ted Compton, 121 Driftwood Lane, asked what the property was planned for.

Richard Dilsheimer, representative for Dilsheimer Communities, stated that the proposed use for the property is residential development.

Mark Baldridge, 227 Lodge Hall Rd,  after annexation can they clear cut the lot.

Planner Rademacher stated that they would have to apply for all State and federal permits, and go through all the DENR agencies as well as the Army Corp of Engineers.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:17 P.M.

Councilman Fowler made a motion to approve the satellite annexation of 68.459 acres located on Hwy 210 and set the zoning that was recommended by the Planning Board to R-10. Councilman Helms seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:18 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on satellite annexation of 109.191 acres located on Hwy 210.

Manager Moore stated that the Town received a request for voluntary annexation of property located on Hwy 210 belonging to DCNC NC I, LLC of 109.191 acres.  Petition was submitted to the clerk and the clerk did do her certificate of sufficiency on July 25, 2005. The Planning Board recommends that if this property is annexed that it would be zoned at R-10.

No public comment.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:19 P.M.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to approve the satellite annexation of 109.191 acres located on Hwy 210 and set the zoning that was recommended by the Planning Board to R-10. Councilman Fowler seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:20 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on text amendment of Section 16-23 Duty of Building Department with regard to street names.

Manager Moore stated that with the rapid expansion currently taking place in Surf City we are reviewing and assigning street names on a regular basis.  At this time Section 16-23 of the Surf City Ordinance requires the Town Council to assign, review, and change street names.  The text change requested would replace Town Council with Building Department.  The building department performs these duties at this time, but is required to present it to Council.  This change would allow us to proceed without going before Town Council. 

Sec. 16-23. Duty of council Building Department with regard to street names. 
(a)     It shall be the duty of the council Building Department to maintain by maps or listings the official names of the streets within the town, as they may exist or may be extended or renamed by the council Building Department. 

(b)     It shall be the duty of the council Building Department, from time to time, to review the official street names of the town and recommend any changes in names which they feel to be justified in order to permit clarity of street designation. 

(c)     Based on the official record of street names, the council Building Department shall review street names submitted for new subdivisions to ensure that new street names are not duplicates of names already used. 

(d)     From the official record, the council Building Department, from time to time, shall issue listings of official street names for use by the various departments of the town and other interested persons and agencies. 

No public comment.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:23 P.M.

Councilman Medlin made a motion to approve the text amendment for Section 16-23 Duty of Building Department with regard to street names. Councilman Fowler seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:24 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on text amendment of Section 16-82 Numbering System.

Manager Moore stated that in Sec. 16-82, paragraph (a) we are requesting a change to eliminate the underlined text to avoid confusion.  In paragraph (b) we are requesting to eliminate the underlined text due to the rapid growth of Surf City and the changes in how properties are laid out, this rule would no longer apply. 

Sec. 16-82. Numbering system. 
(a)     On the property numbering map, Roland Avenue is hereby designated as the north-south axis and all avenues, streets and alleys running generally north and south shall be numbered consecutively to the corporate limits of the extremity of such avenue, street or alley. Avenues, streets or alleys running generally east and west shall be numbered from the north-south axis in the same manner. Whenever possible, one hundred numbers shall be allowed to each block so that the number of each consecutive block shall commence with consecutive hundreds and one (1). 

(b)     One (1) whole number shall be assigned for every platted lot (fifty (50) feet or less if grandfathered and buildable with all setback requirements being met) whether improved property or vacant lot on every street within the corporate limits. Odd numbers shall be assigned to the west side of the street on all north-south streets and even numbers on the east side. On the east-west streets, odd numbers shall be assigned to the south side of the street and even numbers to the north side. 

(c) It shall be the duty of the Building Department to assign property numbering.
No public comment.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:26 P.M.

Councilman Helms made a motion to approve the text amendment for Section 16-82 Numbering System. Councilman Fowler seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Evelyn Bradshaw Proclamation

Mayor Guy presented Mrs. Evelyn Bradshaw with a proclamation. 

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:32 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on text amendment of Section 16-81 Numbering Map.

Manager Moore stated that in Section 16-81 of the Surf City Ordinance references assigning numbers to properties, but makes no mention as to who is responsible for determining those numbers.  At present the building department is issuing street addresses for properties within Surf City and its ETJ.  The department is requesting a sentence be added to this section to designate the building department to assign numbers. 

Sec. 16-81. Numbering map. 
The property numbering map entitled "Property Numbering Map, dated February, 1978, Town of Surf City, N.C." and adopted April 4, 1978, as the official property numbering map of the town is hereby amended, and all property numbers assigned shall be assigned in accordance with the amended numbering map and no other property numbers shall be used or displayed in the town except numbers assigned in accordance with the amended official numbering map. The property numbering map shall be kept on file in the office of the town clerk. Numbers are to be assigned by the Building Department.

No public comment.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:34 P.M.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to approve the text amendment of Section 16-81 Numbering Map. Councilman Medlin seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:34 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on text amendment of Section 17-113 Parking of trucks on a town beach access parking lot.

Manager Moore stated that the proposed ordinance Sec 17-113 Parking of trucks on a town beach access parking lots.

 No motor vehicle with a trailer attached or any vehicle with a length greater than 20 feet shall park on any town beach access parking lot.

Asst Chief Shanahan stated that the Police Department has received numerous complaints from citizens regarding parking issues in the town.  He stated he noticed the Town did not have an ordinance currently regarding vehicles greater than 20’ parked at public beach accesses.  The twelve years he has been here he has seen boats with trailers and long vehicles taking up 5-7 parking places.

Councilman Curley asked if could think of a time element like driving on the beach.  Maybe that during the dead of winder if a fisherman comes out of the river with his boat then decides to go surf fishing. 

Police Chief Halstead stated that currently traffic rerouting is March thru September and suggested to apply the same time limit.

No public comment.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:40 P.M.

Councilman Fowler made a motion to approve the text amendment for Section 17-113 Parking of trucks on a town beach access parking lot with a time limit that coincides with the traffic rerouting of March 20 through September 15 of each calendar year Councilman Helms seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:41 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on text amendment of Section 17-103 Parking prohibited on certain streets.

Asst. Chief Shanahan stated that the following streets was were he proposed having no parking zones: Hispanola Lane, Beachwood Drive, Crutchfield Avenue, Bland Drive, Durham Avenue, Raleigh Avenue, Highpoint Avenue, New Bern Avenue, Wilmington Avenue, and 1st – 7th from Canal Street to N. New River Drive. 
Councilman Helms stated it could be a problem with fire trucks trying to get into roads with cars in the way.  These streets are narrow.

Asst. Chief Shanahan stated that he has measured the south end streets and they were roughly 17 feet wide, High point and New Bern were 19 feet wide and canals were 16 feet wide.  

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated that if they stop parking on all these streets, where are all these people going to park that go to the beach, we don’t have enough parking, and they have to park somewhere.

Councilman Curley stated that as being the Council representative to beach nourishment that he needed to state that there is a requirement in the Wilmington District only with the Army Corp of Engineers that there must be a beach access every ½ mile and that within ¼ of a mile of that access that there are 10 parking places.  We have discussed this with Wilmington and we do not meet those standards.  We have said that we have street parking but for the Army Corp of Engineers said that parking areas must be designated as beach parking, just to say we have street parking close not solve the problem.  We will have a serious problem if we do not replace the parking that we take away and then the Army Corp of Engineers is going to throw this back at us. He stated that he thought that this was well studied and thought out and needed to be reacted to.  He felt it needed to be studied and a decision on what they are going to do, how we are going to replace these parking places rather than arbitrarily going out and putting up no parking signs. 

Winifred King 1610 N. Shore Drive, on 1st - 9th street they don’t have to park on the street, they can park on the side of the street.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated that there is not enough room on the shoulder and people park in the roadway.

Candace Cleeves, 107 Hispanola, stated that she has taken pictures and met with Asst. Chief Shanahan and wanted to know should the tax payers be punished because the city does not have enough parking places for the day trippers who come onto the island to swim or fish.  They also litter, and park in our driveways without permission.  She stated she had an entire family with litter and allowed their dog to urinate and etc. in their front yard.  She is also concerned about security.  Cars park on the street overnight, spending the night and there are only 2 couples that live on their street year round and if her husband goes out of town then she is on the street alone.

Bob Harvey, 9012 9th Street asked how wide is the right-of-way down these streets, 16’ is that the paved portion?

Asst Chief Shanahan stated that yes, it is the paved portion.

Planner Rademacher stated that it varies from street to street on what’s been paved.

Asst Chief Shanahan stated that it is roughly off the pavement 8-10 feet and varies from property to property.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated that a lot of these people have run a rope right next to the pavement where people can not walk on the shoulder of the road, and that is wrong.   They put fences, we have asked to get those fences moved but until we clear the right-of-way to have room to park and walk we will not get anywhere because homeowners are taking up town property by running that rope where they don’t want people to park next to their lot, and that is wrong. 

Manager Moore stated that letters have gone out to folks with the ropes in the right-of-way. 


Neill Anders 1011 1st Street stated that he has a similar situation from about 11pm to 2am it’s become a parking lot. Folks would have to come sit on his deck and porches to see what occurs at this time to really appreciate.  He should not have to be a parking lot and they would appreciate the Council’s attention on this. 

Councilman Fowler stated that he has seen the problem and have witnessed as well and understand what Mr. Curley has said. He feels that Council is aware of the need for parking spaces for beach access and want to address but doesn’t want to jump in to quickly then have to redo later.  He feels it is possible to allow Mr. Moore to research some as far as clearing up the right-of-way and adding some parking spaces instead of making a decision tonight on closing these streets for no parking.  Probably can find some parking on the right-of-way and have to put some gravel in.  He feels that there is a need to take a strong look at it to do the best for both worlds because we do depend on our tourist coming in and at the same time have to protect our tax payers and their property. 

Barbara Morrow, 1217 N. Topsail Drive, stated that it’s an interesting concept that’s going on now of the private property owners not wanting cars parked in there right-of-way. What she is seeing is up on the very north end of N. Shore Drive where the Sea Star Condo have gone in, they have planted a row of palm trees all along the beach side of the public right-of-way there.  That is an obvious place for day trippers to park their cars and that has eliminated an entire block and I don’t think there is 10 parking spaces there in that ¼ mile there because they planted all those palm trees and she feels that it sends the message to day trippers and visitors to the island that that block of N. Shore drive is belonging to the condos and that  sends a bad message of excluding the day tripper in an obvious place. Better to rip out palm trees that are doing nothing but service the condos people and encourage day trippers to park there instead of other peoples roads. 

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated that they have taken up a lot of spaces down there and instructed the Manager to look into the palm trees and if they are in the right-of-way, to have them removed. 

Public Hearing was closed at 7:55 P.M.

Councilman Helms made a motion to have Manager Moore and staff to look and see what is needed and clearing the right-of-ways and make accessible by next Council meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:58 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on text amendment of Section 17-114 Public parking on town right-of-way.

Asst. Chief Shanahan stated that this ordinance is basically proposing to prevent parking on residential right-of-way that is being clearly maintained. Homeowners brought up issue in reference to citizens parking on their maintained right-of-ways.  Definition of maintained to him would be well take care of, soded and so forth.

Sec 17-114 Public parking on town right-of-way.

C) Residential/Commercial right-of-way parking. Residential right-of-way parking in which the property is clearly maintained shall be prohibited. Only owner, tenant, customers, patrons, or guests of the property that abuts right-a-way shall be allowed to park. Note: Only property owners and /or legal tenants or property abutting right-away shall request a vehicle to be towed by the police department under this section. The police department only after having made all effort to contact the owner shall have the vehicle removed after a 24-hour period.        
Mayor Pro Tem Albury asked if he was talking about delivery trucks.

Asst. Chief Shanahan stated that under item C Residential/Commercial right-of-way parking.

Manager Moore feels that this ties in with the last public hearing and would need further study because what you’ll see with doing water lines is folks will take their sprinkler system all the way out to the edge of the pavement saying that’s their property, and if we let that, then we won’t have any right-of-way left at all.

Council Helms feel it falls under the same heading as the last public hearing and should be dealt with the same way.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury said she thought that it’s nice that the homeowners keep the yards looking good out to the pavement but they don’t own it.  We don’t want it to grow up but need a definition of were property lines are. 

Jim Sly, 3075 3rd Street, stated that they have had many problems within the cul-de-sac on 3rd street, and the police has been called.  They find cans of beer, cigarette butts, trash in the roads and on our property and it’s got to stop.  It has slowed down some and basically on the canals are here the problems are.  One place had 10-15 cars there parked in our driveways, and grass part of the road. If all the neighbors did not decide to mow the grass to the right-of-way who would be responsible to cut the grass. The Town of Surf City.

Ken Bogan, Asst. Fire Chief Town of Surf City, stated that the ordinance also covers on delivery trucks on road, the 18 wheel trucks are stopped on Shore Drive or Roland Ave in the busiest part of the day because of business hours is a serious problem. It  blocks everything down to bicycle sometimes and causes safety concerns with kids coming out behind them and during highest use hours of the road.  He stated he wanted to point that out because it’s also part of this proposed ordinance. 

Sue Anders 1011 1st Street, stated that they have a problem with people parking on the streets at night. Cars are parked half on the roadway and half on the right-of-way and there isn’t enough room for people to walk in the right-of-way.  Also the vehicles are on the opposite side of the street where they are supposed to be parked.  What is the rule or law where they can be written a ticket for that.

Asst. Chief Shanahan stated we currently do not have an ordinance on that, that’s why citizens are complaining and we are trying to write one. 

Mayor Guy stated that we have an ordinance in regards to no parking on the bike paths.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated that the trouble right down there is Squeaky’s causing all the trouble on the canal streets and that they supposed to have enough parking. 

Manager Moore stated that there is a parking requirement for each business.

Dorothy Royal, 521 Atkinson Point Rd., stated that it sounded like complaints from people are of cars being left overnight or late at night, could we enforce an ordinance saying you can not park in the right-of-way between 11pm and 6am; beach goes would be gone by then.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated to make it earlier than that, and that Mrs. Royal’s suggestion would be the ideal thing.

Mayor Guy stated that is something they will consider when they are doing this study.

Public Hearing was closed at 8:07 P.M.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to postpone this to next meet and Manager and Chief to come up with where not to have parking after certain time in the evening to certain time the next morning. Councilman Medlin what if we got some of the citizens that’s having some of these problems to sit in and form a committee to help work this out, maybe 3 people. Councilman Helms seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 8:10 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on Land Use Plan.

Planner Rademacher stated that we have been working on the Land Use Plan since 2002, going on 3 years now, and we are finally here to hold a public hearing to send it on to the Coastal Resources Commission and have a plan that will be with us and guide us as best as possible thru these rapidly developing years in the Town of Surf City.  The Planning Board has worked long and hard under the guidance of Haskell Rhett, our consultant from Cape Fear Council of Governments.  The document that is before the Council is where we looked at utilities, transportation, environmental issues, future land use issues and tried to look as far into the future as we could when we started this plan in 2002.  Obviously from what we heard earlier in the meeting a lot of things have changed and we have gone into a lot of different directions. We’ve got a handle on what to do with the Town of Surf City in the upcoming years and we feel we have a very good document before us that will give us a lot of flexibility with not just our zoning ordinance but looking at utility expansions, environmental concerns as they come up with new developments down the road that we don’t have from our previous land use plan which was done in 1992.

Haskell Rhett thanked the Planning Board for whom he has worked with over the past three years.  Staff has made it as easy as possible for him.  The Land Use Plan was covered as a part of the planning process guideline from the NC Coastal Resources Committee. This document is basically in 3 parts: 1) data collection and analysis, 2) policy and future land use, and 3) management.  There is an enormous number of charts and graphs and information along with maps that show important items to consider with graphics as you make decisions related to land use.

The Land Use Plan was designed to be the basis for the entirety of your planning program. It should be used on a regular basis, pulled out and thought of when you make decisions on zoning request, rezoning request, or zoning text amendments.  We have been as specific in our policies in the Land Use Plan as we possibly could and the document you have before you tonight was recommended to you by the Planning Board. 

Bob Nolley, 712 S. Shore Drive, asked if this is the same document that was submitted earlier to the state.

Haskell Rhett stated that we are working with a document with cooperation of the CRC.  The state has reviewed this document and we have seen their comments, we took the comments to the Planning Board and changed it and resubmitted it then we revised it again, both with the assistance of the Planning Board. 

Winifred King 1610 N. Shore Drive, asked if these documents put new restrictions on property owners. 

Haskell Rhett stated that the Land Use Plan primarily is designed to be a policy to give guidance to your local ordinances. The state will not issue permits for development of areas of environmental concern if the development request are inconsistent with the polices in the Land Use Plan. 

Winnie King asked that there isn’t anything new that’s put in that hasn’t already been there 20 years. 

Councilman Medlin stated that what Mrs. King is concerned about is that she has two oceanfront lots that was deemed unbuildable where her house was and I don’t think there is anything we have done in this document really has had any changing effect on those oceanfront lots.

Ted Compton, 121 Driftwood Lane,  stated that some concerns were on the area designated as conservation .  He asked if  they might be able to build in those areas. He wanted a definition on what the Land Use Plan means by conservation areas. 

Planner Rademacher stated that basically what that conservation district does as opposed to our old Land Use Plan is that development is not 100% taken away from those areas deemed conservation. The old Land Use Plan basically stated that as long as it met all state, federal and local regulation you could continue to develop it.  The new wording still allows for development in those areas but it allows for the town to be more creative and more flexible in conservation design and put those environmental designs to the developer and challenge him to do a little better subdivision than we would historically been able to do with our Land Use Plan in the past.  It does open the possibilities and support for possible future regulation if that is deemed necessary to protect the environmental areas and conservation lands. It is a big step forward in protecting those areas and giving us the tools, logic, and reasoning behind what we can put in our zoning ordinance because General Statues require that your Land Use Plan and your Zoning Ordinance be consistent with each other.


Bob Hopkins 122 Driftwood Lane, asked if the drawings part of the document.

Haskell Rhett stated that they are indeed; there are 14-15 maps that are part of the document.  All these maps prepared by the GIS department of Cape Fear Council of Government as part of the base information that they used for compiling, data collection and analysis information.  They give guidance on a verity of environmental and factual sort of issues in the Town.

Bob Hopkins stated that there seems to be a disclaimer that the map is to be used for general information purposes only and that the Cape Fear Council of Governments assumes no legal responsibility for misuse of this map by any party.

Haskell Rhett stated that this map is designed to be a general guide to growth and development.  If you look at the future land use map it gives a general picture of what you want your community to look like with in 20 years. The fine tool you would use to describe exactly what you would want it to look and what would be consistent with current regulation would be in your zoning ordinance.  The zoning map is a legal document.  This map is not a legal document but a guideline. 

Frank Camps-Campins, 101 S. Oak Drive, stated that the Planning Board would be remised in not recognizing the outstanding job done by our consultant, Haskell Rhett, Planner Rademacher, members of the building group, Steve Padgett and staff, and our Council liaisons, starting with Councilman Curley and with great assistance from Councilman Medlin.  He wanted to assure everyone that all the suggestions were taken and put into the plan and asked them to please take the plan home, look over it, read it, discuss it and bring comments to the Planning Board and Town Council meetings.  This is your plan. The Planning Board has tried to incorporate the best thinking, suggestions and ideas to see our future growth of this community and environment sensitive family friendly community.  

Public Hearing was closed at 8:25 P.M.

Councilman Medlin made a motion to approve the Land Use Plan.  Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 8:27 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on zoning text amendment of Section 4.3 Building Height.

Planner Rademacher stated that Mr. Afify has requested a text amendment to allow for an increase to the maximum height allowed on the mainland.  An increase in height would allow for structures to have 4 floors with an attractive roof pitch as opposed to residential uses with a flat roof.  Also, staff has had interest form other developers looking for flexibility in design, especially for mixed-use buildings offering commercial space on the ground floor. 

The Planning Board believes that an increase to the allowed height for certain mainland properties and those located in areas designated as Urban Waterfront as denoted in the Land Use Plan would be appropriate for an increase in height provided that a conditional use permit be issued to ensure that the development is appropriate for the area by giving the Town and its citizens a chance to review and place special provisions on this type of use.
4.3 Building Height

The maximum height allowed shall be 48-feet.  Mixed use buildings, apartments, condominiums and commercial structures located on the mainland not within the Coastal Overlay District and uses within the Urban Waterfront District as defined by CAMA shall not exceed 48-feet in height but may apply for a Conditional Use Permit not to exceed 60-feet in height.

Height shall be measured to the highest roof peak from the average grade located at the immediate edge of the building pad.

Also, see section 5.4 Exceptions to Height Regulations for more information. 

Councilman Curley asked the Planner to please explain the height shall be measured from and to.

Planner Rademacher stated that the height shall be measure to the highest roof peak from the average grade located at the immediate edge of the concrete slab.  This has been found to be most consistent foundation grade around the edge of the building as opposed to doing the mean roof height and average grade on entire site. 

Dorothy Royal, 521 Atkinson Point Road, asked that for off the island was this asking for ability to go up to 60 feet.

Planner Rademacher stated that for certain uses in area from Blackbeard’s Campground to Parker Apartments on the island along the deep water which is considered urban waterfront denoted in the Land Use Plan, providing they have a conditional use permit, which includes advertising in the newspaper, signs posted on the site, and letters to adjoining property owners for comments.  Once you get off the Coastal Forest Overlay District which is Topsail Island and property adjacent to marshes and wetlands, out toward 17 and the commercial corridor you can ask for a conditional use permit to be granted by the Town Council to allow the possibility if the conditional use permit is granted after a public hearing to have the height at 60 feet.

Dorothy Royal asked if this was for commercial or residential.

Planner Rademacher stated that it would be for commercial, mixed use, apartments and condos.  Residential single family, duplex, and town homes are not included. 

Dorothy Royal asked what would be the problem in making everyone on that side able to go up to 60 feet without a conditional use permit.

Planner Rademacher stated that he didn’t feel that individual single-family homes needed to be 60 feet.

Dorothy Royal asked what would be the negative to just say if you are over in that district that you are capped commercially or multi-use to be 60 feet.

Planner Rademacher stated that just because it is over on the mainland doesn’t mean it is going to be adjacent to other uses that are consistent with the 60-foot height restriction.  It could easily be a piece of property that gets annexed in that’s surrounded by single-family homes and it doesn’t need to be a use by right. Forty-eight feet is a very acceptable height and by going up 12 feet and putting special uses on it protects not only the neighbors that have been around a 48 foot height but protects the look of the Town and it’s citizens. 

Dorothy Royal asked if someone builds a 60-foot building on the straight away on Hwy 50, how would you argue against it if the next door neighbor wanted to do the same thing.  

Planner Rademacher stated that it depends on the use and the look of this building.  You will have to come forward with a specific looking building and bring more than the standard site plan that we look at today for a structure to be built in this district.

Dorothy Royal asked that it is asking for it on this side of the island as well.

Planner Rademacher stated only in the urban waterfront district. 

Public Hearing was closed at 8:34 P.M.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to approve the zoning text amendment of Section 4.3 Building Height. Councilman Helms seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 8:35 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on zoning map amendment for newly annexed property from the ETJ of Surf City located at Hwy 210/50 and Belt Road.

Planner Rademacher stated that this piece of property was recently annexed from the ETJ of the Town of Surf City. As part of the ETJ was zoned RA Rural Agricultural and has been purchased by Mr. Afify and was incorporated into the Gateway Condo site.  This piece of property was not rezoned as part of the original site plan approval as it was added to the project to alleviate some wetland issues.

The Planning Board recommends this piece of property be zoned to PUD Planned Unit Development. 

Public Hearing was closed at 8:36 P.M.

Councilman Helms made a motion to approve the zoning map amendment for property located at Hwy 210/50 and Belt Road to PUD Planned Unit Development. Councilman Fowler seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing 

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 8:36 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on zoning map amendment for 312 N. Shore Drive.

Planner Rademacher stated that the applicant, Jimmy Pierce would like to rezone the property at 312 North Shore Drive from C-1 commercial to R-5 Residential.  This property is 9727.4 square feet in size and is adjacent to other single-family homes and duplexes.  A rezoning to R-5 would allow for the construction of a duplex on this lot, provided the lot was a minimum of 8,500 square feet and would eliminate the possibility of commercial development.  This lot was identified as an area to be zoned R-5 when the planning board looked at rezoning parcels in the downtown area.

A rezoning would still require a minimum lot size of 5000 square feet and residential set backs would remain at 7.5 feet on the sides, 7.5 feet on the front (oceanfront) and 20 feet on the rear.  The 60-foot CAMA setback would also be enforced.
The Planning Board recommends rezoning this property to R-5, as it is located in an area that has always been developed for single-family homes and duplexes.  Also, as stated above the planning board has taken a preliminary look at this area as a strictly residential area.

Public Hearing was closed at 8:38 P.M.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to approve the zoning map amendment for 312 N. Shore Drive from C-1 to R-5. Councilman Helms seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Annexation Zoning

Planner Rademacher stated that the Surf City Town Council forwarded the zoning for the Afify .71 acres located at Hwy 210/50 and Belt Road at the July 5, 2005 to the Planning Board. The Planning Board recommends that this piece of property be zoned RA residential.    

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve setting the zoning to RA as recommended by the Planning Board. Councilman Fowler seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously.

Annexation Zoning

Planner Rademacher stated that the Surf City Town Council forwarded the zoning for the Town owned property on Hwy 210 at the July 5, 2005 to the Planning Board. The Planning Board recommends that this piece of property be zoned G-1 Government.  

Councilman Medlin made the motion to approve setting the zoning to G-1 as recommended by the Planning Board. Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously.

Resolution Directing the Clerk to investigate a petition for satellite annexation and set a Public Hearing .1467 acres Lanier.

Manager Moore stated that a petition for satellite annexation of property located on Becky’s Creek Road was received from D.C. Lanier on July 6, 2005. 

Councilman Medlin made a motion to direct the Clerk to investigate a Petition for satellite annexation, to set a Public Hearing date of September 6, 2005, and sent the request to the Planning Board for zoning recommendation.  Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion. Motion unanimously carried.  Copy of Resolutions is attached to these minutes.

Resolution Directing the Clerk to investigate a petition for satellite annexation and set a Public Hearing 20.487 acres Dilsheimer.

Manager Moore stated that a petition for satellite annexation of property located on Hwy 17 was received from Brian Dilsheimer on July 22, 2005. 

Councilman Medlin made a motion to direct the Clerk to investigate a Petition for satellite annexation, to set a Public Hearing date of September 6, 2005, and sent the request to the Planning Board for zoning recommendation.  Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion. Motion unanimously carried.  Copy of Resolutions is attached to these minutes.

Resolution Directing the Clerk to investigate a petition for satellite annexation and set a Public Hearing 6.725 acres Dilsheimer.

Manager Moore stated that a petition for satellite annexation of property located on Hwy 17 was received from Brian Dilsheimer on July 22, 2005. 

Councilman Medlin made a motion to direct the Clerk to investigate a Petition for satellite annexation, to set a Public Hearing date of September 6, 2005, and sent the request to the Planning Board for zoning recommendation.  Councilman Fowler seconded motion. Motion unanimously carried.  Copy of Resolutions is attached to these minutes.

Salt water Landing Phase 2, Preliminary Plan 

Planner Rademacher stated that the applicant, D.C Lanier, is requesting approval of phase two of the Saltwater Landing subdivision.  This site is zoned R-10 residential and will allow for single-family homes or duplexes on 10, 000 square foot lots.

Mr. Lanier is proposing 15 lots in this second phase of development.  Access to the project will be provided off of highway 210 and will need to be approved by NCDOT.  The developer will be responsible for the water/sewer system, streets, landscaping, and stormwater controls.  The plans have been changed to meet the requests of the fire department that requested 8-inch water mains as well as relocation of the fire hydrants to better serve the community.  The water lines have also been stubbed out to the adjoining property.  Also, the public works director has approved the water and sewer lines for town code compliance.  Per Staffs request the applicant will connect to Becky’s Creek Road per the interconnectivity ordinance.

The Planning Board recommends approval of the preliminary plan.  

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the Saltwater Landing Phase 2, Preliminary Plan. Councilman Fowler seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously.

Tax Settlement Statement

Finance Director Jane Kirk stated that every year the Town must do a tax settlement statement saying how much tax the Town billed for, how much was collected, and the balance that was owned. The Total base amount billed was $2,076,954.76 (Pender County $1,670,835.66 and Onslow County $406,119.10).  The balance owned on June 30 was $6,431.25 which is a 99.69% collection rate. 

Councilman Medlin made the motion to approve the Tax Settlement Statement. Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously.

Charge for 2005 Tax Collector

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the Charge for 2005 Tax Collector. Councilman Helms seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously.

Onslow County Petition

Mayor Guy stated that there has been an issue that has been on going in Onslow County regarding EMS response.  If you live in Onslow County portion of Surf City and you call 911 it goes to Onslow County dispatch for Onslow County EMS.  If Pender County could be given the call they could respond quicker.  An incident occurred on 9th Street about 5 weeks ago where a woman was injured and the response time was something like 51 minutes.  Council voted at the last council meeting to ask the Town Attorney to adopt a petition to turn over to the residents to encourage people to sign to get assistance where we can allow Pender County to respond to give the residents in the Onslow County portion quicker response time. 

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made a motion to approve the petition to be submitted to the residents to get it signed. Councilman Medlin seconded motion. Motion carried unanimously. Copy of Petition is attached to these minutes.

Update Report on Sewer System – Cavanaugh & Associates Gus Simmons 

· Successfully acquire an option for property to be used as spray irrigation site with expansion of its wastewater facility.  Firm has begun due diligence and environmental assessment of that property.

· Priority funding list from State regarding State Revolving Loans has shown over $24 million over then next 5 to 6 years to assist the Town of Surf City with the expansion of it’s waste water treatment facility and spray irrigation site.  

· Bid opening later this month for force main on Hwy 210, already received 5 requested for bid documents.

· Firm assisting town with overseeing of pole replacement project being conducted. This project is close to the force main and a project engineer is staying on site to make sure infrastructure stays intact.

Update Report on Water System – W.K. Dickson & Assoc. Dan Dawson

· Presented Council with a schedule of contracted services.

· Well #4 – deed was received today, now permits can be submitted.

· Well #5 will be online by November 14th contingent upon wetland map that they have been waiting a year for to be signed by the Corp and three easements.

Manager Moore stated that the Town has the wetland maps and the three easements. 

· Joe Robinson showed Council a rendering of wastewater treatment building. Staff met earlier today and recommends the all block building. Consensus of Council was to go with the all block building. 

· Well #6 will go on the same site as WTP.

Public Forum

Lilmar Taylor Williams, 1226 N. Shore Drive, stated that she was concerned about public crossovers and suggested that at every public access that the Council consider a pedestrian crossing sign, painting yellow lines to indicate where the people should cross, 3-way stops and doggie mitts. She also requested that she be considered for the Beautification Committee.

Beautification Committee appointment is to be on the September Council Agenda.

Mayor Guy instructed Chief Halstead to study the area of Mrs. Williams’ request for September meeting.

Manager Moore was instructed to look into having the doggie bags available at all accesses. 

Bob Harvey, 9012 9th Street, presented a petition to the Council requesting relief from the music and noise from Hula’s.

Attorney Lanier stated that we have a noise ordinance, it is hard to enforce because we don’t have decimal meters everywhere to measure.  He recommends in enforcing the ordinance the Town has, which may mean more patrolling to do that, and take proper course.  

Councilman Medlin stated that when he has been to Mr. Harvey’s house it’s not as loud as it is the bass and doesn’t sound as loud as the vibration.

Attorney Lanier stated that the Town will have to cite them if it’s coming out of the building in violation

Chief Halstead stated that they have been down there several times and suggest to keep their doors closed and when they do there isn’t that much of a problem.  He stated that that they do go down there do enforce it, and have given warnings and citations.

Bob Harvey stated that he has not spent a Saturday night here in 2 years on count of this problem and he wants his house back.

Councilman Medlin asked the Police Chief if they write them a citation.

Chief Halstead stated that when we go in there and tell them to turn it down and if come back another time we issue a citation to the person making the music not to the person who owns the bar.

Councilman Medlin commented that doesn’t that cause a problem because the people that own the business is the one that would keep the door closed or not.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury asked how many times do the Police go back after their called and still don’t give them a ticket.

Chief Halstead stated that when we go back again we issue a ticket.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated that she would cite them on the first call

Mayor Guy stated that when you have someone like that that has habitual violations that we have to give these homeowners some relief.

Chief Halstead stated that they used to have ALE work with us on nuisance abatement but that it is no longer in effect; we do that on our own now.

Attorney Lanier stated that there is a statue on nuisance and it’s a pretty drastic action but you can pursue a nuisance.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury stated that she feels that is what the Town is going to have to do.

Mayor Guy asked the Chief to work on the nuisance.

Chief Halstead stated that they will start working on nuisance abatement and bring it to Council.

Catherine Duden, 28 Sandy Lane, stated that she had a traffic concern at the beach access at ‘s’ curve, where the speed changes from 35 to 45 and there is a passing zone. 

Mayor Guy instructed Chief Halstead to study area and to bring a recommendation to the council.

Dorothy Royal, 521 Atkinson Point Rd., stated that she has clients complaining about the look of porous concrete driveway. She requested that the Council consider not using porous concrete but to use stormwater engineering. 

Councilman Curley stated that the Planning Board made this recommendation to require the porous concrete so it must go back before the Planning board

Mayor Guy encouraged Mrs. Royal to get in contact with Planning Board Chairman Barry Newsome and Planner Rademacher to discuss concrete. 

Mayor Guy stated that he has received a complaint letter from Mrs. Creutzmann and a call from Mr. Dennis Baker regarding trash collection.  Mayor Guy stated that the Manager would be contacting Jerry Murrell of Waste Management to look into the problems. 

Council Forum 

Councilman Curley thanked everyone for coming.

Councilman Medlin stated that he appreciated everyone coming. 

Mayor Pro Tem Albury thanked everyone for coming.

Councilman Fowler thanked everyone for coming.

Councilman Helms thanked everyone for coming.
Mayor Guy   

· Fire works complaints that he wanted to make the Police Department aware of. 

· Thank you letter from Rick & Betty Benton

Manager Reports

Manager Moore present a letter from County Manager John Bauer asking if the Town has plans to expand it’s wastewater treatment capacity or has sufficient capacity now that may be purchased by Pender County. 

Consensus of the Council to approve Manager to write a letter responding that the Town doesn’t want to close the door but that at this time the Town is trying to take care of the needs of Surf City and can not address the issue until they have sufficiently taken care of the needs of Surf City.

Town Attorney Report

No reports at this time.

Adjournment

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 9:25 p.m. upon the motion by Mayor Pro Tem Albury and seconded by Councilman Medlin. The Council unanimously approved motion.

______________________________                      
  
______________________________

      Patricia E. Arnold, Town Clerk                                        A. D. (Zander) Guy, Jr., Mayor
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